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Annual Programme Review 2011/12

Learning and Teaching Committee updates

The following updates are presented for note:

1. School of Sport, Exercise and Health Sciences

2. School of Aeronautical, Automotive, Chemical and Materials Engineering
3. Loughborough Design School

4. School of the Arts, English and Drama
1. Sport, Exercise and Health Sciences
The School is asked to follow-up the following issues and to use this form to report back to Learning and Teaching Committee when appropriate.  The actions will also be followed up at the next APR.
	
	Issue
	School Actions

	1.
	Student performance on Business modules. The School was in discussion with the Business School to gain a better understanding of the reasons for the underperformance of some students on Business modules.


	· Communication has taken place between the ADT in the Business School and a meeting was arranged in January between the School’s Joint Honours and Service Teaching Co-ordinator and a Discipline Group Leader.  
· Further discussion has taken place with students through the SSLC representatives and SSLC programme co-ordinator to try to better understand the issues.

· The above have resulted in some useful insights and agreed actions (e.g. working through the SSLC to better manage and reinforce SSEHS student expectations and the commitment required across modules; review of the staffing of some modules; collaboration between BSE and SSEHS staff regarding module content).

	2.
	Projects.  The School had identified on-going work to ensure parity of project supervision across the different disciplines within the School.

	· The systems implemented and guidance produced for 2011-2012 to try to achieve more parity in project supervision will be reviewed by project module leaders at the end of the year.
· Project student feedback evaluation forms will also be carefully scrutinised to gauge the effectiveness of the supervisory arrangements.
· A review of Postgraduate project practice has also been undertaken and a summary paper produced, elements of which were discussed at Postgraduate Programmes Committee in February.

	3.
	Staff CPD.  The School was working with the Teaching Centre to run bespoke CPD sessions for colleagues in areas such as assessment.
	· The work with the Teaching Centre is on-going and centre staff have been extremely supportive in working with the School to address issues and needs of specific relevance.  

· A seminar on ‘Effective and Efficient Assessment’ took place in mid December and was attended by approximately 20 School staff. The session was well received and stimulated reflection on current practice, the sharing of good practice, and offered some concrete suggestions for developments.  
· The details and outcomes of the above seminar plus ideas for follow up work in this area were discussed at Learning and Teaching Committee in February and Programme Committees have been asked to consider future needs and developments.

· A second session on ‘Working Effectively with Large Groups’ will take place on March 22nd.  It is anticipated that approximately 15 staff will attend this.  
· Communication has recently taken place with the School’s E-learning Officer concerning offering some bespoke sessions on Learn and other e-learning systems/tools.

	4.
	Placements.  A Placement Working Group had been established to further develop placement provision.  The School was looking to promote staff engagement with placements, identifying the potential for developing research opportunities through placement links. 

	· The Placement Working Group met again in January and is due to meet again in April.  

· The meeting resulted in proposals being made concerning the management and organisation of placements within the School which were approved by Learning and Teaching Committee in February.   

· The Operations Manager has drafted a paper focusing on the financial considerations of introducing placements across all programmes in the School which is due to be tabled at the next Senior Management Team Meeting on 28th March.
· The School has applied for funding to employ an Intern during 2012-2013 (ideally a School graduate) to facilitate the expansion of placement provision and opportunities for students across all undergraduate programmes. 

· A meeting took place in February with the Careers and Employability Centre to discuss the outcomes of the University placement feasibility study and the School’s progress and plans for placements.  Some very useful ideas for developing placement opportunities (beyond the formal DPS placement) came out of this meeting which will be explored at the next Placement Working group meeting.

	5.
	Student feedback.  It was reported that student representatives were using Facebook as a means of gathering views / feedback.  The School had some reservations and had introduced a discussion forum on Learn for all programmes. 

	· No major issues relating to the use of Facebook have been identified so far this year and students continue to use this as a means of gathering views/feedback from their peers.  
· SSLC programme co-ordinators have met with the SSLC student representatives to brief them on the use of social networking sites and to alert them to some of the potential pitfalls.

· Colleagues are monitoring the usage of the discussion forum on LEARN across all programmes. 

	6.
	e-learning resources.  The School was looking to enhance its provision by developing e-learning material. 

	· The development of e-learning and an e-learning module has been included in the School Development Plan.   A specific module will be focused on initially to try to establish a model of good practice which will have transfer potential to other areas and modules.  
· Liaison with the School’s E-Learning Officer has recently taken place concerning the support/guidance available to drive this development. 

· If the Olympic Park (OP) bid is successful the OP Programmes have also proposed to develop e-learning resources to support the learning and teaching on selected modules.


2. Aeronautical, Automotive, Chemical and Materials Engineering
The School is asked to follow-up the following issues and to use this form to report back to Learning and Teaching Committee when appropriate.  The actions will also be followed up at the next APR.
	
	Issue
	School Actions

	1.
	Auto MEng. 

It was noted that the pass rate was lower than previous years.  This was possibly statistical fluctuation, but the School had also identified the potential impact of an issue with group design projects and with staffing.  


	AAE considers that this change in pass rate was a statistical variation but issues with the final year group design project have been identified and addressed. The overall contribution of bought-in teaching to the design modules has been re-structured for 12/13 onwards to ensure proper academic leadership for all elements.

	2.
	Staff communication skills

The NSS identified English language communication issues for some staff.  Staff had been encouraged to take part in the ‘Communicate’ course, but as yet none had due to sessions being full. The School was encouraged to explore possibility of Teaching Centre providing extra sessions. 

	After the APR meeting, meetings were arranged between the HODs in AACME, the AD(T) and Jan Tennant. HODs reviewed module feedback data before meeting with Jan and identified possible issues with some staff. As a result of the meetings with Jan, the following actions have taken 

i) A Communicate with Clarity Session was run for a group of AACME staff on 14th March. Seven staff were asked to attend the event.

ii) Jan will meet with certain staff on a one-to-one basis to offer advice on teaching style 

It should be noted that some AACME staff were already working with the Teaching Centre to improve their communication skills and did not require prompting from HODs to engage further. 

Positive action will be taken will be taken in the school when on module feedback from students a score of less than 3.0 is received. For example, in addition to any future requirement to attend a ‘Communicate’ course, staff  who have scored less than 3.0 in communication related questions will have a teaching observation and receive feedback on their performance.

	3.
	Assessment strategies

It was reported that the School was looking at assessment strategies for BEng and MEng students to ensure BEng students have opportunities to achieve the full range of degree classifications. 

	This is an on-going activity in all three departments in AACME. For major coursework elements, such as individual investigative projects, different assessment criteria are used for BEng and MEng to reflect the different subject benchmark statements.

AAE have a policy of allowing stronger BEng students to transfer to the MEng programme - this naturally degrades the BEng final outcome statistic significantly. A more representative statistic would be the final classification (BEng or MEng) of the BEng entry cohort

	4.
	Project fees

Chemical Engineering reported concerns about the fee that students were expected to pay for taking Part C semester-long credit bearing research project at external HEIs.  The Dept. was encouraged to be clear to students that the fee contributes to supervision at the host HEI.  

	This remains a concern to Chemical Engineering. The Department will make it clear to students what the fee covers and is sufficiently concerned that in the coming months it will review its current supervision practice for the research project. 


3. Loughborough Design School

The School is asked to follow-up the following issues and to use this form to report back to Learning and Teaching Committee when appropriate.  The actions will also be followed up at the next APR.
	
	Issue
	School Actions

	1.
	Ergonomics (Human Factors Design) 
· Applications were low.  It was noted that this was the only course of its kind in the UK and the School was taking steps to raise its profile in schools by building up case studies and developing the alumni network. 
· There were concerns about failure rates and low attendance.  The School felt that moving to new premises had helped to address these issues and students were more engaged with the programme than in previous years. There had also been less reliance on bought in teaching.  

· The NSS had highlighted student concerns about the teaching relationship with students. It was noted that contact time was lower in Ergonomics than in the other disciplines within the School. Staff had been encouraged to think about contact time and the need to ensure consistency across all staff.   


	· Work is in progress in developing marketing materials in the form of alumni career case studies. The LDS Marketing Committee, u/g Admissions Tutor and Programme Directors in conjunction with the Alumni Office are collecting information suitable for publication.

· LDS Joint Open Days have been instigated such that students who have applied for ID&T and PD&T programmes may wish to reconsider their direction, particularly if they have background in human sciences.

· Proactive marketing strategies are being developed in producing posters for distribution to secondary school science departments.  This is a strategy that proved successful for the design programmes in the past. Links with schools through existing PGCE programmes in science will play a considerable role in this.

· LDS is also looking to collaborate on admissions with SSEHS Human Biology and Psychology u/g programmes and possible change course offers to Ergonomics for those applicants who may not receive positive offer from SSEHS.

· Stronger links have been made with the accrediting body (institution of Ergonomics and Human Factors) in promoting the u/g programme.

· LDS has requested the support of a dedicated Marketing staff member who can action an appropriate strategy and also work towards raising international awareness.

· Investigations have continued into the level of absenteeism on LDS programmes. Generally absenteeism is more acute in Part B of programmes. There is some indication that it centres on weekends but Year Tutors also suggest that it correlates with known SU functions during the week. 

· Change of Course offers made to design programme applicants for Ergonomics programmes has proven to be problematic.  Some students are requesting a transfer once registered unaware of the limited places available on the design programmes. This has led in some instances to on-going poor attendance and a number of withdrawals. Changes in recruitment policy and more informative induction procedures are to be instigated in 2012.

· Poor student attendance is seen to correlate with poor academic performance, but in addition there is a persistent level of poor performance in exams.  Additional re-induction sessions and educational coaching in learning, teaching and assessment is to be developed.

· Student demands for support are sometime as a result of time table sessions conflicting with extra curricula activities, general poor and/or selective attendance. Ergonomic students have a leaner timetable then design programmes and there is more expectation on students to engage with self –directed study and independent learning.  LDS Staff are being encouraged, through Programme Directors and Module Leaders as well as the ADT, to be more aware of students’ individual situations and needs and to respond accordingly.

· Induction and re-induction programmes are to be used to re-enforce protocols on engagement, attendance and the significance of the Student Charter.

· The L&T committee is to consider the use of student maintained tutorial log books for 2012 as standard practice across all modules in LDS. This is intended to provide an indication of attendance and engagement in specific tutorials (group and individual), clinics and support sessions.



	2.
	Additional course costs.  The NSS had highlighted student concerns about additional costs associated with some courses.  The School was reviewing overall costs for each course to ensure transparency for students.  


	· Both u/g and pgt programme are to undergo a review of programme costs especially in light of the recent ‘Consultation on changes to student number controls and teaching funding’ published by HEFCE. The Operations Manager is to provide figures to LDS SMT.

· Additional bursaries, such as that supplied by the James Dyson Foundation and the ‘Creative Student Award’ are to be widely advertised in the School through Learn and e-mail.

· LDS sponsored visits, e.g. accrediting body student conference, New Designers Exhibition etc. is to be promoted through recruitment and induction material.

· LDS L&T Committee has agreed that materials required to directly engage in the taught modules should be included in the student fees. This also includes student versions of some proprietary software such as CAD.

· LDS is awaiting University L&TC guidance on a text book policy.

· LDS L&T Committee is to decide on additional academic bursaries for high achieving students.

· The opportunities for funding, bursaries and information concerning costs covered are to be made available to students in advance of 2012 entry and as part of future recruitment, marketing and KPI material.

Dr John McCardle ADT




4. Arts, English and Drama

The School is asked to follow-up the following issues and to use this form to report back to Learning and Teaching Committee when appropriate.  The actions will also be followed up at the next APR.
	
	Issue
	School Actions

	1.
	3D Design. Several of the APR indicators had highlighted potential issues with this programme.  The School reported that a comprehensive review of programme was in progress and expected to report shortly.

	The School initiated an internal review of this programme in June 2011 and this has been ongoing throughout the current academic year. Several meetings have taken place between academic/technical staff involved with the programme and the Head of Department and Teaching Coordinator. The programme team have produced an action plan which outlines their strategy for addressing the key problems. Significant changes to personnel are currently taking place in this programme area including resignations, retirements and the appointment of a new programme leader for 2011/12. The external examiner for this subject area will be visiting the School on 26th April 2012 to attend a presentation by the 3DD programme team on their progress to date and plans for the future. Following discussions between the external examiner, the Dean, AD(T), Head of Department and Teaching Coordinator a full report will be submitted.   



	2.
	NSS response rate.   The School had introduced an action plan to improve Arts student engagement with the NSS.

	Various strategies have been adopted to improve the NSS response rate and they appear to be working. According to the latest available figures (14th March 2012), the School is matching the University average (43%) and this is 12% higher than the response rate at the same point last year. 



	3.
	Assessment Feedback.  

The Arts LTC was addressing External Examiner comments about consistency and quality of assessment feedback.

It was noted that Drama was running workshops on assessment for staff. 

	This issue is being addressed in the School Learning and Teaching Committee and actively pursued by the Teaching Coordinator in the Arts. The Teaching Coordinator has recently been awarded a Teaching Innovation Award for his work on assessment feedback and this has been disseminated throughout the School and will be the focal point of a School Learning and Teaching Seminar on 16th May 2012.  



	4.
	Linked award initiatives.  The School was encouraged to explore options for the introduction of 3+1 (BA + MA) and 1+3 initiatives (MA + PhD).  It was noted that these may require the introduction of revised regulations by the University LTC.  


	Preliminary discussions have taken place in School-level committees (SMT, LTC, SSLC) and the AD(T) intends to seek advice from the Secretary of Curriculum Sub-Committee imminently. 

	5.
	NAFA.  It had been indicated that NAFA wish to introduce a 2 year degree (3 year Dip followed by 2 year Degree). It was noted that a proposal would need to go to Operations Committee and then a validation panel.

	A delegation from NAFA visited the University on 15th February 2012 and delivered a presentation which outlined their plans. A programme proposal was submitted to Senate for strategic approval on 9th March 2012.


